MINUTES OF NEW YORK FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING

Dec 5, 2005

Present

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Brackett, Geoffrey 
	English

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Bynoe, Anne 
	Economics

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Dupont, Ida
	Sociology / Criminal Justice

	Ekstrom, David 
	Nursing

	Gabberty, James
	CSIS

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Jaffe-Ruiz, Marilyn
	Nursing

	Johnston, Ruth 
	English

	Kessler, Eric 
	Management and Management Science

	Krauss, Herbert
	Psychology

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Lee, Picheng
	Accounting

	McDonald, Jillian
	Fine Arts

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	Pappenheimer, Will
	Fine Arts

	Parker, Scott C.
	Performing Arts

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Sallustio, Anthony
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Sen, Kaustav
	Accounting

	Singleton, Joanne
	Nursing

	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Wolf, Carol
	CSIS

	Yasik, Anastasia
	Psychology

	Young, Shannon
	English


GUESTS


    DEPARTMENT

	Brodsky, Steven
	University Counsel

	Caputo, David
	President

	Churwumeziz Ezuma
	Econs, NY adjunct

	Cory, Chris
	Public Relations

	Feldman, Harriet
	Lienhard Dean

	Friedman, Barbara
	Fine Arts

	Isaacson, Mel
	Library

	Jacobs, Rudy
	Lubin Accounting

	Kahn, Beverly
	Provost Office

	Kellian, Darnita
	Student Office

	Love, Patrick
	Provost Office

	Mannle, Frank
	Doit

	Mercedes, Rosemary
	Public Relations

	Monaco, Frank
	Doit

	Morreale, Joseph
	Provost Office

	Norberto, Aracelis
	Provost Office

	Pennepede, Barbara
	Planning Assessment

	Preiss, Marvin
	Chemistry

	Rajan, Joseph
	CRJ/SOC

	Ramirez, Yvonne
	Human Resources

	Russell, James
	Lubin Associate Dean

	Sharkey, John
	Provost Office

	William, Adelia
	Dyson


CALL TO ORDER 

S. Le Vine, chair, called the meeting to order at 12:20pm, and welcomed everyone. 

The Chair directed faculty to minutes of the Nov 7, 2005 meeting that were posted on the web.  The minutes were approved unanimously. 

Assoc. Provost Beverly Kahn welcomed everyone to an arts exhibition by students from Italy on Thursday, Dec 8, 3:30 pm at the Schimmel Theatre.  Our students will also be visiting Italy through an exchange program in the coming year.  

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE REPORT BY SAUL LE VINE


The Chair reminded faculty of the importance of supporting the AAUP position on the proposed Bill of Rights.  In order to ensure consistent action by both the New York Faculty Council and Pleasantville Faculty Council, both councils would like to convene a faculty convention on Jan 19-20, 2006, to prepare a single faculty council constitution.  The proposed university-wide faculty evaluation system will also be discussed at this convention.  Ten faculty members from each council will be invited to participate in this convention.  Saul welcomed faculty nominations and Walter Antognini agreed to be nominated.   

The Chair spoke about the desire of Sandra Pulver to serve on the Scholarly Research Committee.  Everyone agreed to support her nomination to the committee, making it a sixteen-member committee.  Harold Brown was nominated to the Convocation Committee.  Faculty were invited to nominate names to serve on the Associate Provost Search Committee.

Questions were invited from the floor.  Some faculty members spoke about the difficulty of adding student names who were late in registering for classes through the new electronic roster.  Frank Monaco said that late registrants will have to go to the Office of Student Assistance (OSA) to complete the registration process and faculty will not be able to directly enter their names into the registration system.  Another faculty member raised a question about grade amendment on the electronic roster.  Frank Monaco said that faculty could directly interact with the electronic roster to change grades that have not been “rolled over” into the system archive.  However, once grades have been “rolled over” into the system archive, faculty are required to complete a “grade change” form, get it approved by the respective departmental chairperson, and then submit it to the OSA for updates to the system archive data.   

FACULTY AFFAIRS COMMITTEE REPORT BY IRIDE LAMARTINA-LENS

The Faculty Affairs Committee met on November 29th with Provost Morreale to review and discuss changes to the proposed university-wide faculty evaluation form.  Another meeting will be held in January to examine the latest revisions made by the administration to the draft.  There was some grapevine information about the administration exploring changes to faculty retirement policies although no specifics were available.  The administration was requested to involve the faculty council in any such explorations if the grapevine information were true.

PRESIDENT’S REPORT BY DAVID CAPUTO

President Caputo welcomed everyone.  

President Caputo congratulated the Lienhard School on its 40th anniversary celebration and the Lubin School on the very positive support from the AACSB accreditation team for both the business and the accounting programs.  Other Pace successes included the School of Education accreditation to be formally announced this coming Wednesday and a new broadcast program from the theatre and fine arts program on Dec 11.


There is a high degree of agreement between Pace and the AAUP position on the Bill of Rights.  Faculty were urged to support Pace and the AAUP position on this matter.  Congress has voted on budget cuts of $30b to the higher education budget that will affect student loans and funding in the coming year.  This has a negative impact on higher education, including Pace University.  Despite this, there may be some restorations later on, but that is yet to be seen.

The university celebrated the service of faculty and staff last Saturday with awards to those with 20, 30 and 40 years of service.  The administration is examining ideas of providing service sabbaticals and related human resource issues.  More will forthcoming in the months ahead.  

The Pace Board of Trustees has encouraged the university to adopt best practices that parallel those in the Sarbanes-Oxley legislation for commercial institutions.  The first proposal is in the form of a disclosure of conflict of interest declaration to be made by faculty with administrative duties--positions ranging from chairpersons of departments upwards.  This proposed declaration form will be presented to the faculty council in February 2006.  Another proposed initiative is a Whistle-Blower program through which staff and faculty could voice their concerns to a selected third party outside of the university to avoid fear of retaliation.  This initiative is being looked into by the administration.  

Major announcements on the 2006 centennial celebrations will be made in the coming weeks as final discussions on kick-off dates with major supporters of the university and its centennial celebrations are worked out in the coming weeks.  Preparations are going well.    

President Caputo congratulated Jean Yellin of English for winning the prestigious Frederick Douglass Book Prize for her biography of the former slave Harriet Jacobs.  

The Law School is organizing a major conference on 9/11 in the coming year.

Faculty were reminded to be supportive of student needs during the stressful weeks of the  final examinations.  

Questions were invited from the floor.  A faculty member asked whether the President is still working to meet the space requirements of students in the Master of Fine Arts Program.  The President said that this is being looked into.  Another question concerned university provisions for a possible Avian Flu pandemic.  The President replied that a lot of the planning is dependent on the state and city since these are the institutions that have a major say on this matter.  A third question was asked as to whether it is good to have initiatives that adopt best practices paralleling those that arose from the Sarbanes Oxley legislation.  President Caputo said that he foresees pressures on non-profit organizations to comply with the spirit of such legislation and it is best to start ahead rather than wait for those pressures to be put on the university.

The Chair congratulated Associate Dean Jim Hall on an excellent job in leading the Lubin School effort that won strong support from the AACSB accreditation team.

CURRICULUM COMMITTEE REPORT BY HAROLD BROWN

Harold Brown presented three curriculum proposals:

1. Lienhard School Doctorate of Nursing Practice (DNP).  This proposal will meet the educational needs of nursing professionals and should also enhance the Pace nursing program.  After some discussions on the necessity for the faculty council to approve the program since there were no courses that affected other schools, the program was supported by faculty present with 2 abstentions and 1 objection.

2. A Film and Screen Studies Major that has an inter-disciplinary nature with courses from different programs was also presented to the faculty. This major should enhance the list of options in attracting honors students to the university.  The major will be housed in the English department.  All of the faculty supported the proposed major.

3. The third proposal was for a 150 credit BBA in Accounting program.  This 5-year program is in response to New York State’s 150 credit hour requirement on students taking the CPA examination.  Students enrolling in this program should be eligible for financial aid since it is in line with state requirements.  Faculty present supported this program with one abstention.

Harold Brown will look into the point raised by Walter Antogninni on whether it is necessary for the faculty council to approve curriculum changes that do not involve different schools.  A faculty member said that since all curriculum changes involve resource reallocation that affects everyone, any curriculum changes should therefore be considered by the faculty council.

Saul invited a proposal from the floor to request the Provost to block out the 12:15- 1:25pm common hour slot on the first Monday of each month for New York Faculty Council Meetings so that no other meetings could be scheduled that would require faculty attendance during this period.  In doing so, faculty would not face a possible conflicting meeting arrangement and thus should be able to attend the faculty council meeting.  A proposal was made, seconded, and approved by faculty present with one abstention.  

PROVOST REPORT BY JOSEPH MORREALE 

Provost Morreale welcomed everyone.

Morreale congratulated the Lubin School on the very positive support of the AACSB accreditation team for both its business and accounting programs.  Congratulations also go to the Lienhard School for its 40th anniversary celebrations.  A contingency plan for a possible Avian Flu pandemic is being looked into by the university.  

Faculty are invited to nominate names for the associate provost position that the university is seeking to fill in light of John Sharkey returning to his teaching position.  Names should be submitted to Dean Susan Merritt, who is chairing the search committee.

Faculty were reminded to complete their online grading within the 72-hour time frame.  This will help students get their grades on time for honors awards and other purposes.  The new registration system is no longer voiding students who were late in making payments.  However, registered students who did not complete their payment will not be able to obtain their transcripts until they fully make payments.  Students who stop attending classes will continue to get an I-F grade that turns into failure six weeks after the end of the semester if no make-up work is presented to the professor of the class.

The publicity gained from the Actor’s Studio television program that is broadcast to 90 million people every Sunday night on the Bravo Network has raised the Pace profile and is very positive for the Performing Arts department.  

Frank Monaco announced that Pace is beginning to support Mac computers and also Tablet PCs.  Faculty who are interested in these areas should contact him for information.  

Provost Morreale wished everyone happy holidays.

PUBLIC RELATIONS REPORT BY CHRIS CORY

Chris Cory reminded faculty of the important roles that they played in enhancing the Pace image through publicity in the news media—whether these be spokespersons in their areas of research or representatives of the university.  The Public Relations department is available to help faculty who are unsure of steps to take when contacted by the media.  

Rosemary Mercedes encouraged faculty to present Pace in a good light through their letters to the media, opinion pieces in different media, and books published by faculty.  Pace was mentioned in the news media 2,285 times in the last year.

OLD BUSINESS, NEW BUSINESS

Barbara Pennepede thanked all faculty who encouraged their students to participate in the collegiate studies research project that provided panel data on student performance at Pace University.

There being no further new business, Saul Le Vine thanked everyone for coming to the meeting and wished them a happy holiday.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:30 pm 

Respectfully submitted, 

Alvin Hwang 
Secretary, New York Faculty Council
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